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MINUTES 

CHURCHILL COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 
May 8, 2012 

 

Chairman Richardson called the regular meeting of the Churchill County Planning 

Commission to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Churchill County Administration Complex, 155 

North Taylor Street, County Commission Chambers, Fallon, Nevada. 

The audio recording file failed to record due to a mechanical failure.  The record should 

reflect that a good faith effort to comply with the provisions of subsections 4 and 5 of NRS 

241.035 were made, but the county was prevented from doing so because of factors beyond 

the county’s reasonable control, including, without limitation, a power outage, a mechanical 

failure, or other unforeseen event, and such failure does not constitute a violation of the 

provisions of this statute.  

PLANNING STAFF PRESENT: CIVIL D.A. STAFF PRESENT: 

Michael K. Johnson, Planning Director Craig Mingay, Deputy District Attorney 

Terri Pereira, associate Planner 

Debi Kissick, Recording Secretary  

Roll Call. 

Present: Chairman, Stuart Richardson, Vice Chairman, Tom Lammel, Member, Shawn 

Kohltfarber, Member, Charlotte Louis, Member, Doug Hill, Member, Mary Lou Lehman. 

Absent: Member, Deanna Diehl. 

CALL TO ORDER 
Pledge of Allegiance. 
Chairman Richardson explained the procedures for scheduled agenda items and verified 

with the Recording Secretary that the agenda had been properly posted and that notification 

was sent to all landowners in accordance with NRS and the Churchill County Code.  Then he 

asked for any changes to the agenda.  The Recording Secretary stated that there were none. 

*Public Comments 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments for anything not listed on tonight’s 

agenda.  There were none. 

MINUTES 
Review and Adoption of Minutes: March 13, 2013 Meeting & April 23, 2013 

March 13, 2013 Minutes – Motion: To approve the March 13, 2013 Minutes as written,  

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Charlotte Louis, Seconded by Member Mary Lou 

Lehman, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6)  

April 23, 2013 – Motion: To approve the April 23, 2013 Minutes as written, Action: 

Approve, Moved by Member Doug Hill, Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis, Vote: 

Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6)  

OLD BUSINESS 
The following Temporary Use Permits for a manufactured home or RV to be used on a 

temporary basis for hardship situation were acted upon: 

Gary C. Marsh – 1300 Bell Aire Lane, 008-631-17, Origination Date 05/14/97, mobile home 

for his mother-in-law to reside in continued from 4/23/13 
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Gary Marsh of 1300 Bell Aire Lane said, years ago you granted a TUP for my parents and 

they passed away, then later you passed a TUP for my wife’s mother to stay there and then 

she passed away.  Thank you for that time we got have with them.  We were going to remove 

the mobile home, but we met a woman who lost her husband and a child in a car accident.  

She has three other children, and she’s on welfare.  We’d like to offer for them to live in the 

mobile at no cost to help her get on her feet.  If one person can do something to help another 

person, and more of us tried to do that the world would be a better place. 

Vice Chairman Lammel had the following comments and question: 

1. We went out there last Wednesday and the home looked vacated.  Mr. Marsh said they 

live in one of the mobile homes and the other has been vacant. 

2. Is anybody living in the motor home?  Mr. Marsh answered no, it is just parked there. 

3. This is for a hardship situation for somebody to take care of someone in need.  But for us 

to approve the continued use, we need some evidence. 

Member Louis asked Mr. Marsh if the lady would be able to come with him when comes for 

the next meeting? Mr. Marsh said the death of the child was too hard for her to talk about, so 

he was not sure if she would come.  He indicated that he would talk with her and see what he 

could get for the June Planning Commission meeting. 

Motion: Postpone taking action on this until the next regular meeting, Action: Approved, 

Moved by Vice Chairman, Tom Lammel, Seconded by Shawn Kohltfarber, Member. 

Chairman Richardson asked for any further discussion. 

Member Kohltfarber advised Mr. Marsh that we are trying to establish for the record that 

the person meets the criteria of the code for a temporary use permit, Vote: Motion carried by 

unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Lorayn & David Walser – 17111 Lahontan Dam Road, 006-121-47, Origination Date 

05/13/09 RV on the property as a residence until they construct a new permanent home 

continued from 4/23/13 

Mrs. Walser had emailed an explanation of their situation that their home in Carson City had 

been foreclosed on in June of 2012. According to the bank rules they will be eligible for 

financing a new home in June 2014. 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was none. 

Vice Chairman Lammel noted, we went out there last Wednesday and the RV is set up, 

there was a bus parked out there.  You may remember Mr. and Mrs. Walser have a special use 

permit for their dog rescue on that property.  This TUP is non-related to that, but I wanted to 

note that for the record.  With the explanation we received from Lorayn Walser, I understand 

their situation and I think it meets the criteria for a hardship renewal. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Lorayn and David Walser until June 2014 

based on the information provided in the renewal application and the letter from, Lorayn 

Walser dated May 5, 2013 supporting his need for assistance (see attached, Exhibit “A”), 

Action: Approve, Moved by Vice Chairman, Tom Lammel, Seconded by Member, Charlotte 

Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Byron Hill – 999 Gummow Drive, 008-241-37, Origination Date 05/11/11 to reside in their 

RV on the property while they re-construct their home continued from 4/23/13 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was none. 
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Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Byron Hill for one year based on the 

information provided in the renewal application and the letter from the Tenth Judicial District 

Court of the State of Nevada dated December 31, 2012 supporting the continued need for 

your temporary use permit (see attached, Exhibit “B”), Action: Approve, Moved by Shawn 

Kohltfarber, Member, Seconded by Doug Hill, Member, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous 

roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Dorothy Dodson – 823 Soda Lake Road, 008-531-42, Origination Date 06/12/1996 for a 

caretaker to reside in 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Dorothy Dodson for one year based on the 

information provided in the renewal application.  And, when the mobile home is no longer 

needed, that it be removed from the property, Action: Approve, Moved by Doug Hill, 

Member, Seconded by Charlotte Louis, Member, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll 

call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Dennis D. Hansberry – 6560 Jacobs Road, 008-071-55, Origination Date 06/08/2005 to 

reside in motor home while constructing new home 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was no-one present to address the application and we did not receive a renewal response. 

Motion: Postpone for one more month, Action: Approve, Moved by Member Doug Hill, 

Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote 

(summary: Yes = 6). 

Gary & Mary Hill – 5060 Vanessa Drive, 008-191-18, Origination Date 06/14/2006 for his 

mother to reside in 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Gary and Mary Hill for one year based on the 

information provided in the renewal application.  And, when the mobile home is no longer 

needed, that it be removed from the property, Action: Approve, Moved by Member Charlotte 

Louis, Seconded by Member Mary Lou Lehman, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll 

call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

David & Marie Henson – 3400 Alcorn Road, 008-431-24, Origination Date 06/13/2007 for 

an RV on their property to reside in as caretakers for her elderly mother, who lives in the very 

small old house on the property 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for David and Marie Henson for one year based 

on the information provided in the renewal application.  And, when the mobile home is no 

longer needed, that it be removed from the property, Action: Approve, Moved by Mary Lou 

Lehman, Member, Seconded by Charlotte Louis, Member, Vote: Motion carried by 

unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Stany Baker – 400 California Street, 010-272-01 & 04, Origination 6/9/10 for a mobile home 

for daughter to stay in to look after her brother who lives in the main home 
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Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

was none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Stany Baker for one year based on the 

information provided in the renewal application and the letter from the Social Security 

Administration dated February 15, 2013 supporting his need for assistance (see attached, 

Exhibit “C”).  And, when the mobile home is no longer needed, that it be removed from the 

property, Action: Approve, Moved by Mary Lou Lehman, Member, Seconded by Charlotte 

Louis, Member, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
7:22 p.m. MIKE MERKLEY - An application for a special use permit for property located 

at 12500 Austin Highway, Assessor’s Parcel Number 003-011-07 consisting of 10 acres of 

non-water righted property in the RR-20 land use district.  The applicant is applying for a 

special use permit under section 16.08.220.D of the Churchill County Code to construct a 

4,000 gallon RV dump station. 

Mike Merkley of 325 Arundel Lane said he wants to install a 4,000 gallon septic system with 

a card lock payment system.  There is an existing well on the property. 

Mr. Merkley had provided the Planning Department with a copy of email correspondence 

between himself and  Steven Smith, NDOT Division 2 Permit Coordinator dated  April 23, 

2013 regarding an encroachment permit, which had been distributed to the Planning 

Commissioners with their packets (see attached, Exhibit “D”).  

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions; there were none so he 

turned the discussion over to the Planning Commission. 

Member Louis had the following questions: 

1. What kind of a sign are you going to have a sign on the property?  Mr. Merkley said 

there is a problem for the original plan because the state will not allow me to put a sign on 

their ROW, which goes back ?? feet.  So it will have to be off the road quite a ways and I 

don’t how good it would do out there.   

2. What kind of power will you have out there? Mr. Merkley said they won’t need much 

power for this, but he plans to put in a solar unit to power a security light for night time 

use. 

Member Hill commented that the people frequenting Sand Mountain will love you and word 

of mouth will be your friend. 

Vice Chairman Lammel addressed the necessary findings of fact. 

1. Is compatible with the existing surrounding land uses and development. 

The surrounding parcels are large parcels of rangeland, most managed by Bureau of 

Land Management. 

2. Is in substantial conformance with the master plan and policies and will be constructed 

and operated in full compliance of this code. 

Chapter 6 of the Master Plan explains the important role tourism plays in the 

economic development of Churchill County and the attraction of the Sand Mountain 

Recreation Area is identified. 

3. The project will be constructed and operated in a manner that will not overburden public 

services and infrastructure. 

There will not be a need for public services or infrastructure other than what you are 

proposing to put in.  Mr. Merkley noted that he would have some non-potable water 
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stored in above ground tanks, gravity-fed so people can rinse out their hoses once they 

empty their tanks. 

4. Adequately mitigates road and traffic impacts generated by the construction and buildout 

of the project. 

The proposed location is on Highway 50 between Fallon and Sand Mountain. In the 

application you indicated that 10 acres is sufficient space for RVs to park to wait for 

the dump to become available.  There may be large crowds right after a 3-day 

weekend or another holiday when there is increased use of Sand Mountain Recreation 

Area.  Mr. Merkley agreed and said he highly doubted there would be huge lines. 

5. Does not create adverse environmental impacts, including, but not limited to, noise, glare, 

fumes, and odor that may be detrimental either to public health, public safety, or general 

welfare of the persons or property in the vicinity or the wildlife and/or natural resources. 

Noise, glare, fumes and odor will not adversely affect people in the vicinity due to the 

remote location of the property. There will only be one light for security and night 

time operation. There will be a slight odor when the people initially hook their septic 

lines into the system, but there shouldn’t be any other odor if the septic system is 

maintained and pumped regularly. 

Chairman Richardson asked how long until the tank has to be emptied.  Mr. Merkley 

indicated that the system was over-engineered so it should be a long time before he needs to 

have it pumped.  But he will have it pumped as needed. 

Motion:  Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for a special use permit for an RV dump to be located at 12500 Austin 

Highway meets the requirements of Churchill County Code.  There will not be any adverse 

impacts to the neighborhood.  Therefore I move to approve the special use permit for Mike 

Merkley for an RV dump and a pole sign at 12500 Austin Highway subject to the following 

conditions: 

• Acquisition of a Churchill County business license; 

• Acquisition of a building permit; 

• Acquisition of an access encroachment permit from Nevada Department of 

Transportation; 

• Acquisition of permits from Nevada Division of Environmental Protection; 

• Acquisition of a well permit from Nevada Division of Water Resources; and 

• Compliance with Churchill County Code 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Seconded by Member Charlotte 

Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Merkley and advised him that there is a ten-day appeal 

period and to contact the Planning Department for further permitting procedures. 

7:29 p.m. RICHARD CODY DEEGAN - An application for a special use permit for 

property located at 4399 Cardinal Way, Assessor’s Parcel Number 008-283-28 consisting of 

1.58 acres of non-water righted property in the E-1 land use district.  The applicant is 

applying for a special use permit under section 16.08.160.D of the Churchill County Code to 

operate a home-based tattoo shop from the detached shop building on the property.  The applicant 

proposes to have no more than one customer per day, five to six days a week.  The proposed hours of 

operation are 10 am to 8 pm.  

Cody Deegan of 4399 Cardinal Way said I don’t want to have a public shop so I don’t have 

to deal with everyone that comes to shops like downtown.  I want to be able to screen my 
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customers.  People have to have an appointment; they cannot just show up at my house.  This 

is very private.  He noted that he had brought pictures of his shop, which he later distributed 

to the Planning Commission and staff members (see attached, Exhibit “E”). 

Linda Sullivan of 1472 Meadowlark Drive said, I live just around the corner.  The applicant, 

I don’t know if he owns or rents the property, but the properties came with codes, covenants 

and restrictions and remain with the property for 35 years.  The CCRs say that no commercial 

or for-profit enterprises are permitted.  The back two rows in this room are all my neighbors; 

we find it very offensive that this would even be considered at this meeting!  I understand you 

cannot enforce CCRs—we’ve been down this path.  If we are in violation of the CCRs we can 

be sued.  If this permit is issued, we will take him to court. 

Jo Burkhamer of 4592 Pelican Drive said that someone else in the neighborhood had started 

a business right around the corner; originally they would have only three to five customers a 

day.  Well it certainly out grew that and has turned into 45-50 people a month. I’m sick of it 

and I’m against it.   

Harold Rogers of 4497 Pelican Drive said, the house we’re talking about is almost in my 

backyard.  This is a residential area with children, walking to and from the school bus.  I don’t 

think a tattoo parlor is a good idea in that area with the increased traffic.  I would like the 

District Attorney to make it very clear to him that if the permit is given to him that he can be 

sued.  Deputy District Attorney Craig Mingay said that Mrs. Sullivan’s testimony earlier 

was very clear. 

George Thomas of 4529 Pelican Drive was concerned that the hours and days of business are 

not consistent with a one to two people per day.  There is too much leeway and I am against 

it. 

Ron Leo of 4394 Pelican Drive noted that although the CCRs are not binding with you, they 

are something that you can take into account.  Is it consistent with surrounding properties? It 

could devalue our property, we not only bought a house, we bought a neighborhood.  We 

purchased out there based on the CCRs to protect us, our investment and the residential 

environment we wanted our family in.   If you do decide to approve this, I ask that you put 

conditions on the special use permit that there can be no sign, and that you restrict activity of 

the tattoo shop to one customer per day. 

Gary Moffatt, of 4394 Cardinal Drive said, this is right across the street from us.  Cody has 

been doing this periodically trying to see if he wants to do it or not.  I’ve seen the people 

come and go and they are nice normal looking people, like you and me. He is trying to make 

money to fix up his property.  Half the people don’t have a yard, don’t water it, have junk 

cars, etc.  They are crying about the CCRs and half of them don’t even comply with the CCRs 

themselves.  I don’t have a problem with him doing this. 

Kate Loop of 151 River Village Drive introduced herself, Cody is my twin brother.  We are 

very similar but I have no tattoos and I don’t want any tattoos.  I can speak to Cody’s 

character; he is a good, honest, nice person.  My brother is a very talented artist; he’s done 

paintings for people, murals and even some work for the County.  And when he says that this 

is his way of continuing his art to make money, unfortunately that is the way he satisfies his 

art. He had a tattoo shop in town for three years and he closed it because he wanted to have 

control of who he dealt with and how he dealt with them.  He does not advertise and he does 

not need to—this is word of mouth advertising.  His reputation precedes him.  He has pictures 

of what his shop looks like and it does not look like what people might expect and is very 

classy.  As far as the concern about the time of operation, it is an opportunity for scheduling 
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convenience.  It takes a lot of time to do because he has to draw it out then do the tattoo.  It 

takes three or four hours to have one done. 

Lyle Fraley Jr. of 4864 Hawk Drive said, I believe as long as he keeps up with what he says 

he will do, it won’t be a problem.  People note CCRs and 75% of the neighborhood does not 

comply with what they say.  There are a lot of people that don’t water their lawns and keep 

their yards up, have junk cars, etc.  I think he ought to be given a chance 

Garnett Mello of 735 West Fifth Street said, looking out to the crowd, if the letters had not 

been mailed out, nobody could tell that he has a business there.  It is so quiet and low key, no 

one would know.  But Cody is trying to do it the right way.  I have many tattoos and usually 

they take between three and four hours for each session. 

Dennis Freudenburg of 1565 Meadowlark Drive said this proposal is not appropriate for this 

area.  When the economy picks up there will be more houses built.  Who is going to want to 

buy a house next to a tattoo parlor?  This belongs on the Reno Highway, in a commercial 

area. 

Autumn Deegan introduced herself and as Cody’s wife and said that Cody has been doing 

this for a long time, people know his work and they call him.  In fact, they won’t quit calling 

him and that is why he wants to do this.  He has been a part of this community 25 years and I 

participate with the County in my own work.  Cody does have a very high standard for 

anyone that he would allow to come to our residence.  They are not people off the street, but 

very upstanding people.  We have three children and we have neighbors right next door that 

have children.  We have other neighbors that can’t even see us.  The detached shop looks just 

like our house because we want it to look nice.  We don’t want to do anything that would hurt 

the neighborhood.  Cody does not want people to just come over and neither do I. 

Chairman Richardson stated that three letters were received regarding this application and 

asked Debi to read them for the record.  The Recording Secretary read a summary of an 

anonymous letter, dated  May 1, 2013 in opposition to this request (see attached, Exhibit “F”) 

The Recording Secretary read a summary of a second anonymous letter received by the 

County Commissioner’s Secretary on May 6, 2013 in opposition to this request (see attached, 

Exhibit “G”) The Recording Secretary read a summary of a letter from Tom & Carol 

Seitzinger, dated  May 1, 2013 in opposition to this request (see attached, Exhibit “H”).  

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions.  There being no further 

public comments, Chairman Richardson turned the discussion over to the Planning 

Commission. 

Member Hill had the following comments: 

1. Is there any way to do a portable tattoo business? Mr. Deegan said yes, when I first 

started out I did it, but it is very difficult because you don’t have a stable environment to 

work in and care for your tools and such. I could not do it again.  

2. Mr. Cohen with the Nevada State Health Department strongly encouraged the Planning 

Commission to deny this request since Nevada has no health regulations for tattoo parlors. 

Associate Planner Pereira clarified Paul Cohen, Nevada Department of Health, in a phone 

conversation, indicated that there are no state laws regarding tattoo shops and they do not 

regulate them. He recommended that this permit be denied because he thinks it should be 

done from a commercial location. She added that Washoe County District Health Department 

does not require a tattoo parlor to be in a commercial location.  However, they do inspect the 

premises. 

Vice Chairman Lammel addressed the findings of fact and had more questions: 



 

 8 of 24  8 May 2013 

1. Is compatible with the existing surrounding land uses and development. 

The surrounding parcels are small residential parcels in the Mills Crossing 

subdivision. 

2. Is in substantial conformance with the master plan and policies and will be constructed 

and operated in full compliance of this code. 

The Master Plan supports the development of jobs and business opportunities. 

3. The project will be constructed and operated in a manner that will not overburden public 

services and infrastructure. 

There will not be a need for additional public services or infrastructure. 

4. Adequately mitigates road and traffic impacts generated by the construction and build-out 

of the project. 

You anticipate one customer per day to an existing home, so there will not be any new 

construction.  Mr. Deegan agreed. 

5. Does not create adverse environmental impacts, including, but not limited to noise, glare, 

fumes, and odor that may be detrimental either to public health, public safety, or general 

welfare of the persons or property in the vicinity or the wildlife and/or natural resources. 

a. Will you use needles?  Mr. Deegan said yes, when he’s done the needle has to go into 

an approved Sharps container, which is emptied and disposed of in a proper manner 

once it is full. 

b. There are no harsh chemicals, just ink and sanitizer or cleaning solution. Is that 

correct? Mr. Deegan concurred. 

c. Do you have any additional training you completed?  Mr. Deegan said yes, an 

apprenticeship here in Fallon in 1997 under a 30-year tattoo veteran.  In 1998 I 

worked in three different shops in Las Vegas in Clark County where I was required to 

take a 100 question exam.  Then I was issued a card by the Health Department.  

d. There will not be any environmental impacts or effects on public health, safety or 

general welfare of the neighbors.  

6. You previously did painting and web design? Mr. Deegan said yes. 

7. So I could commission you to do a mural on our wall?  Mr. Deegan said yes, you could 

but I may need a special use permit to do it.   If I may address the question about my hours 

not appearing relevant for one customer.  Because of the amount of time involved for 

doing tattoos, I chose the hours between 10 am and 8 pm for flexibility.  I choose to only 

have one customer a day because I’m getting old; my back hurts, from sitting in that same 

position for so long.  I love what I do, but I don’t want to be exhausted and sore every day. 

8. We can’t get into the financial end, is it possible to rent a small space in a commercial 

location or downtown?  Mr. Deegan answered, no I did that for four years and it is not 

worth it to me.  Would we have an objection to an art parlor, the same as doing one 

portrait per day?  Mrs. Sullivan stood up in the crowd and indicated that she would object 

to any and all commercial ventures in that development. 

Member Lehman asked the following questions: 

1. Do you rent or own the property?  Mr. Deegan answered, I own it. 

2. What does the detached shop have in it? Mr. Deegan stated, I had a vinyl floor installed, 

the walls were repainted white, I put in baseboard and crown molding, couch, cabinets, a 

desk and work area, a table and chairs, the tattoo chair, a TV so clients can pop a movie in 

and watch it while I work on them, I had a bathroom with a toilet, sink and running water 

added to it.  There is nothing exciting about what I do, it is very quiet and no one outside 

of the shop would have a clue it is going on 
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3. And you have been tattooing all along in this place? Mr. Deegan said yes, he had no idea 

anything special was needed. 

Chairman Richardson had the following comments: 

1. Tom did a very good job going through the findings of fact; it is very clear that you meet 

those.  One of the people that testified did a good job raising the concern that it is not 

compatible with the surrounding neighborhood; someone else testified that it is 

compatible.  We cannot consider CCRs but we have to look at the compatibility with your 

neighbors, who are very uncomfortable with this.  Mr. Deegan understood his neighbors’ 

concerns.  Unlike a shop downtown, I control who my clients are and decide whether or 

not I will set an appointment or not.  I have a family and young kids too; I don’t want just 

anybody coming to my house.  I don’t want to offend the neighborhood.  I am trying to do 

this legally. 

2. Would you be comfortable moving forward if we issue this special use permit, knowing 

that your neighbors may file a law suit against you because of the CCRs?  Mr. Deegan 

said I won’t be comfortable, but I’m an artist and I have to try to move forward. 

Member Kohltfarber had the following comments: 

1. Within your community I’ve seen someone come in for childcare, food distribution, and 

dog grooming.  I can see the care you have put into this, especially looking at the picture 

you brought in. 

2. Would you be opposed to us placing the conditions of no advertising sign and limiting 

you to one customer per day?  Mr. Deegan indicated that he had no problem with that. 

3. I can’t see this impacting that area if it is just one person a day. 

Member Hill had the following comments: 

1. I admire what you did with your shop building.  However, had you looked into the 

requirements first and the other options available, you could have put that money into a 

commercial location.  Mr. Deegan understood this and said, I get an idea in my head and 

I go to work on accomplishing it.  I’ve always been that way. 

2. The number of residents opposed is something that we need to consider tonight 

Vice Chairman Lammel made a few more comments: 

1. We (the Planning Commission) need to consider the preponderance of the evidence when 

making a decision about granting a special use permit. 

2. Cody, do you give your commitment to the residents and the County that this will all stay 

behind the scenes and not change the residential integrity of the neighborhood, that there 

will be no sign, and that this special use permit would only be for you and will not run 

with the land?  So if you sell the property and someone else wants to continue doing 

tattoos in the shop, they would have to apply for their own special use permit.  Mr. 

Deegan agreed, my wife and I don’t ever want to sell the house.  I really mean it when I 

say that I only want one customer a day, I do not want a sign, and I want to keep our nice 

neighborhood nice.  I don’t want to offend anybody.  I understand my neighbors’ concern.  

I’ve done this my entire life—I get an idea in my head and I pursue it.  I know I put a lot 

of time and money into this without having the special use permit. 

Member Kohltfarber advised Cody and the audience, we will place conditions on this 

permit to protect you and the neighbors, and if you do not comply with these conditions, your 

permit can be revoked and taken away.  That is part of this special use permit process, by 

notifying your neighbors we can address their concerns through the conditions we place on 

the permit.  So if you violate the conditions you can count on your neighbors turning you in to 

our Code Enforcement officer. 
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Motion: Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for a special use permit for a tattoo shop located at 4399 Cardinal Drive 

meets the criteria of Churchill County Code and it will not be detrimental to the 

neighborhood.  Therefore I move to approve the application for Richard Cody Deegan for a 

tattoo shop subject to the following conditions: 

• Acquisition of a Churchill County business license; 

• Hours limited to 8 am – 8 pm; 

• No more than one customer per day; 

• Applicant shall wear clean clothes and maintain good personal hygiene when performing 

procedures; 

• Non-disposable instruments shall be sterilized by an approved method; single use items 

shall be immediately disposed of in an approved sharps container; 

• Walls, floors and ceilings of the shop shall be maintained in a clean condition; 

• No animals of any kind shall be allowed in the shop; 

• Special use permit is for current applicant at proposed location only and is not 

transferable to another person or location;  

• Compliance with Churchill County Code; and 

• No signs for the business will be placed on the property.  

Action: Approve, Moved by Vice Chairman, Tom Lammel, Seconded by Member 

Kohltfarber, Vote: Motion passed (summary: Yes = 5, No = 1 (Doug Hill), Abstain = 0). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Deegan and advised him that there is a ten-day appeal 

period and to contact the Planning Department for further permitting procedures. 

8:19 p.m. PATUA SOLAR PROJECT - An application for a special use permit for 

property located north of Hazen, Assessor’s Parcel Number 009-251-82 consisting of 

631±acres of non-water righted property in the RR-20 land use district.  The applicant is 

applying for a special use permit under section 16.08.220.D of the Churchill County Code to 

construct a 20 MW (AC) solar photovoltaic (PV) energy generating facility.  The applicant 

proposes to use approximately 260 acres of the property for the solar field to provide station 

load power to the adjacent Patua I and Patua II geothermal projects. 

Jason Hefner, Associate Project Manager for Gradient Resources at 9670 Gateway Drive, 

Suite 200, Reno, Nevada introduced himself and Susanne Heim, Project Manager/Scientist 

for Panorama Environmental, Inc. Mr. Hefner said we are very excited to supplement our 

geothermal project.  This project location is right next to where the existing geothermal plant 

is being constructed, so there will be a very limited amount of re-disturbance.  The proposal is 

to construct and operate a 20-MW solar energy generating facility to provide power to Patua I 

and II for cooling and other geothermal operations that consume power.  Operation of the 

solar facility will increase the efficiency of the geothermal plants, thereby increasing the 

amount of power for sale from the geothermal plants. 

It is estimated that it will take approximately four to six months to construct the solar 

facility.  There will be no new buildings; the same control room will be used that is used for 

the geothermal plant.  Existing access roads will be used and Patua will enter into agreement 

with Churchill County Road Department regarding the use and maintenance of California 

Street.  The area was studied in 2011 for the original special use permit and have been 

included in the application; there were no cultural sites and limited biological inventory. 

There is a botanical resources survey report, wildlife survey, wetland map, and a cultural 
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resources inventory, which wasn’t much.  These reports are sufficient and it is not necessary 

to do them again.  Nevada Department of Wildlife submitted a letter with recommendations.  

As far as noise goes, the nearest residence is approximately one mile from the plant; 

noise from the solar facility is not an issue. There will be noise during construction and 

ultimately, decommissioning, but that is temporary. 

Regarding glare, the PV panels are in general not a source of a significant amount of 

glare because flat PV panels are engineered to absorb, not reflect, sunlight and are designed to 

be oriented toward the sun.  The panels are constructed of dark, light-absorbing materials that 

are designed to maximize absorption and minimize reflection.  They also have anti-reflective 

coatings and a textured surface.  On April 9, an email was received from John Dirickson, 

Community Plans and Liaison Officer at NAS Fallon, indicating that after reviewing the 

plans, they conclude that there are no conflicts with the installation of the PV system and 

NAS military flights. The system for tracking the sun, if used would move from east to west, 

or if a fixed rack assembly is used it would face the south. 

With regard to water resources, the facility will not require water in its operation.  

Water will be needed during construction for dust control, grading compaction, and truck 

wheel washing.  Water will also be needed for panel washing approximately 60 days per year.  

Water will be obtained from an on-site well or will be purchased from the City of Fernley, as 

we have been doing the past five or six years, and trucked to the site. 

There will not be any odor or air quality issues associated with the facility.  A Surface 

Area Disturbance permit from Nevada Division of Environmental Protection Bureau of Air 

Quality, including a dust control plan, will be required for the construction phase and while 

the facility is in operation. 

Permanent lighting is not proposed at this point.  Temporary lighting would be 

portable. If permanent lighting is required, a plan will be submitted to Churchill County for 

approval.  Lighting would be directed downward and shielded and would adhere to standards 

recommended by the International Dark Sky Association.  

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions, there were none so he 

turned the discussion over to the Planning Commission. 

Member Hill had the following comments: 

1. I admire your project and that you plan to utilize the solar to run the geothermal plant, and 

not just to sell the power to NV Energy.  Mr. Hefner concurred and said they are truly a 

green energy company and operation, and this would be the second facility combining 

geothermal and solar power, though entirely different than the Stillwater Geothermal and 

Solar Project. 

2. It would appear to me that if they are facing the south, there could be some glare or 

reflection to the residents out there. Ms. Heim referred to page 7 of the application and 

noted that the current technology results in less than 2% reflection of light absorbed.  The 

panels are designed to absorb rather than reflect light. The elevation would be slightly 

above the highway so if there were any reflection, it would go above the homes south of 

the highway. 

3. On page six of the application regarding waste products, you indicate that any broken 

solar panels would be disposed of properly, “at an adequate waste facility”. I suggest you 

change that to a “certified waste facility” because adequate might mean the side of the 

road to some people. 

4. I agree with the suggestion to enter an agreement to use all commercially reasonable 

measures to mitigate all dangers along Highway 50-Alt. 
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5. How much water use is associated with the facility?  Ms. Heim referred to pages two and 

three of the supplemental information in the application, stating that water use is estimated 

at 50,000 gallons per day during the construction, approximately 80-120 working days 

based on another project that had much more grading than what we are doing here. Then 

once the solar field is operational we estimate approximately 4,500 gallons per day for 

washing the panels, approximately 60 days per year. 

6. You are in the midst of doing well monitoring in the area out there right now.  Will this 

affect your own studies being done right now?  Mr. Hefner did not think it would affect 

the monitoring of wells in the area.  Director Johnson advised the Commission that Chris 

Mahannah was in the audience and has been working with Patua and the six residents for 

the private well monitoring, so he might be in a better position to answer that question.  

Mr. Mahannah noted that Gradient Resources is purchasing water from Fernley as they 

have been for the past six years, so he did not see this affecting the well monitoring in the 

area.  If anything they will be bringing water into the aquifer. 

7. We ask for modeling in that area because we’ve had modeling done before that had no 

bearing for the reality of the area, and we want to ensure there are no negative impacts to 

the existing residents and farmers out there.  Summer Solstice is coming around in three 

or four weeks; perhaps you could set up some test panels, if there is enough time.  Maybe 

you can see how it actually hits the highway and residences out there before you put the 

whole thing in. 

Vice Chairman Lammel had the following questions: 

1. Will these solar panels be scattered all around the white square on the overhead? Ms. 

Heim indicated that the locations will be determined by the type of system used.  

2. There is one spot on the Reno highway with a pretty good angle and view of the power 

plant.  At that angle, it may reflect directly to Reno Highway in that spot.  What if there is 

reflection to the highway, what will you do? Ms. Heim said, we looked at that because the 

concern was raised by the Planning Department and we feel it is not likely for the angle of 

the panels reflecting onto that little section of the highway. 

3. Are you confident that it will not reflect for that mile and a half along the highway?  We 

have dealt with “likely” before and it hasn’t been easy to deal with.  You are confident 

that it will not cause a hazard for drivers?  Ms. Heim affirmed, based on the models I feel 

very confident. 

4. As far as impacts to wildlife, there are no nesting of birds out there and the Hazen drain is 

about two miles away.  Ms. Heim concurred and noted that the project area supports little 

habitat for many Great Basin wildlife species and there is a low diversity of wildlife 

species typical of desert scrub and greasewood flats.  She concluded that the project site is 

approximately 34 miles west of the Stillwater Wildlife Management Area. 

Deputy D.A. Mingay asked, since the site is at a higher elevation on the road; wouldn’t an 

opaque fence block reflection from going to the residences south of the highway or the road.  

Ms. Heim answered that usually reflection happens at the same angle where it enters, so it 

would be going up, not down.  

Member Kohltfarber noted that we had some people in Stillwater with a solar farm, and 

when they had their issues it was either at dusk or dawn.  You say you have done your 

modeling to say it won’t be an issue.  My question is, if there is glare, what is Patua going to 

do to mitigate it? Mr. Hefner assured the Commission, we would investigate it and find 

appropriate mitigation methods to reduce the issue. 
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Chairman Richardson verified with legal counsel, if we were to put an extra condition, that 

Patua enter an agreement to use all reasonable measures to mitigate all dangers along 

Highway 50-A, is that appropriate?  Deputy D.A. Mingay said yes that is fine. Is it fine with 

you (Patua)?  Mr. Hefner said yes, this is a condition that we can accept.  I would request 

that it be “commercially reasonable” and not a measure that could destroy the project. 

Vice Chairman Lammel agreed with commercially reasonable, unless it affects Highway 50-

Alt. and there is a death from an accident caused as a result of glare.  I can see the possibility 

with the east-west tracker for glare in the afternoon as the sun is high to the west possibly 

hitting that stretch of the highway where you can see the geothermal plant.  I raise this 

concern because in Stillwater they assured us there would not be any reflection, but there is, 

they have addressed it, and I believe it has mitigated the situation.  I would request that in the 

event that there is a glare that is a danger, Patua will mitigate the problem.  Chairman 

Richardson suggested that Patua will mitigate it with all commercially reasonable options. 

Then he asked if it was possible to change the angle of the panels. Ms. Heim explained that 

the angle is really designed to capture the sunlight; if you mess with the angle you might 

impact the efficiency.  Once they are installed you cannot just change the angle.  

Member Hill noted, if there is a problem it would be required that you put up a fence or 

something just to fix the few panels causing the problem.  The situation Stillwater was 

narrowed down to about five panels 

Vice Chairman Lammel concluded, I think that this reflective angle will change every day 

since it lowers into the south.  When I was in the manufactured housing industry I put a 

couple of solar units in. The one I put in was a water bubble unit that tracked the sun as the 

day went on and would change to angle of the glare every few minutes.  The owner manually 

adjusted the panel as the angle to the sun changed thru-out the year.  As I understand it, the 

tracker for east and west won’t adjust for north and south, is that correct? Ms. Heim 

concurred.  

Associate Planner Pereira asked for clarification, are you limiting Tom’s condition just to 

traffic on Highway 50, and not for any nuisance to neighboring residents.  In case the 

residents can see the plant after the solar panels are added, Vice Chairman Lammel suggested 

that might be a good idea. 

Motion: Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for a special use permit for a solar photovoltaic energy generating facility 

located in Section 21, Township 20 North, Range 26 East near Hazen meets the criteria of 

Churchill County Code. There will not be adverse impacts to the surrounding area. Therefore 

I move to approve the special use permit application submitted by Patua Project LLC subject 

to the following conditions: 

• Acquisition of a building permit from Churchill County Building Department to include a 

lighting plan; 

• Approval of a grading plan from Churchill County Building Department; 

• Acquisition of a Surface Area Disturbance Permit from Nevada Division of Environmental 

Protection, Bureau of Air Quality; 

• Approval of a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan from Nevada Division of 

Environmental Protection, Bureau of Water Pollution Control and incorporation of concerns 

of Nevada Department of Wildlife into BMPs listed in plan; 

• Approval of a Road Maintenance Agreement and Traffic Plan by Churchill County Road 

Department; 

• Approval of a fire and emergency plan by State Fire Marshal; 
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• A postclosure plan will be prepared for the solar facility.  The plan will address fundamental 

commitments to site restoration including regrading and revegetation necessary to return the 

subject property to the condition existing prior to construction and establishment of the 

proposed solar facility; 

• Compliance with Churchill County Code; and 

• Agreement to use all commercially reasonable measures to mitigate all dangers along 

Highway 50-Alt. and any nuisance glare to any of the residents in the area. 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Mary Lou Lehman, Seconded by Member Shawn 

Kohltfarber, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Hefner and Ms. Heim and advised them that there is a 

ten-day appeal period and to contact the Planning Department for further permitting 

procedures. 

8:53 p.m. Consideration and possible action re:  MICHAEL & SHARON RISI / K.W. 

HOLDINGS, LLC – An application for a variance from Section 16.16.020.6.B.2.g.5.A(i) 

for property located at 2266 Reno Highway, APN 008-361-26 consisting of  0.94 acres with                                                                   

0.050 acres of water righted property in the  C-1 land use district.  The applicant is proposing 

to raise the current sign height from 20-feet to 29-feet.   The applicant is requesting a variance 

from the 20-foot height limit to allow them to raise the sign up to 29-feet tall to provide 

adequate clearance below the sign for vehicular traffic on the property.  

Mike Risi owner of 2290 Reno Highway said the elevation of the land where the sign is 

situated is quite low, so the sign is too low compared to the highway.  If they can raise the 

sign it will be more visible to traffic highway.  They also have deliveries made to the property 

and if a diesel truck was trying to turn around in there, the sign would get hit.  The variance 

will help the properties functionality for the existing businesses that are there. 

Chairman Richardson stated that a letter was received regarding this application and asked 

Debi to read it for the record.  The Recording Secretary read a summary of an email from  

City Engineer, James R. Souba, P.E. dated April 26, 2013 in favor of this request (see 

attached, Exhibit “I”). Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions.  

There being no further public comments, Chairman Richardson turned the discussion over to 

the Planning Commission. 

Vice Chairman Lammel had the following questions and comment: 

1. Will there be any excavation necessary? Mr. Risi said no, just moving the sign up. 

2. Are you going to advertise your businesses there?  Mr. Risi said no it is a lease sign. 

3. I don’t see that raising the sign will interfere with the view for traffic or anything like that. 

4. I don’t have a problem with it. 

Member Lehman noted, we did visit the property and I noticed it is way low.  I don’t see a 

problem with the extra nine feet.  

Member Kohltfarber went through the findings for granting a variance:  

1. The property is characterized by an extraordinary or exceptional situation or condition, 

such as exceptional narrowness, shallowness or shape, or it has exceptional topographic 

conditions at the time of enactment of the regulations. 

The exceptional topographic condition of the parcel is the elevation in comparison to 

Highway 50 adjacent to it. The parcel is below the highway so in order to see the sign it 

has to be taller. There is also a large Nevada Department of Transportation easement on 
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the parcel which requires the sign to be further from the highway and therefore it is less 

visible. Because it is offset from the highway, I think it would be better in that situation. 

2. The strict application of the regulation would result in peculiar and exceptional practical 

difficulties to, or exceptional and undue hardships upon, the owner of the property. 

The hardship is that the sign will not be visible from the highway without the increased 

height.  There isn’t much point in having a sign that cannot be seen. 

3. Granting of this variance will not be materially detrimental to the public health, safety, or 

welfare, or injurious to the property or improvements in the vicinity. 

Granting the variance will not be detrimental to the public health, safety or welfare of the 

neighbors. 

4. The proposed variance is consistent with the intent and purpose of this title. 

I think this request meets the intent and purpose of the code. 

Motion: Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for a variance from the sign ordinance for a sign located at 2266 Reno 

Highway meets the criteria of Churchill County Code and approval of the variance will not be 

detrimental to the neighborhood.  Therefore I move to approve the application for a variance 

for KW Holdings LLC subject to the following conditions: 

• Acquisition of a building permit; and  

• Compliance with Churchill County Code, 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Seconded by Member Doug Hill, 

Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Risi and advised him that there is a ten-day appeal 

period and to contact the Planning Department for further permitting procedures. 

9:01 p.m. NEW MILLENIUM BUILDING SYSTEMS – A petition to abandon four 

roadway easements within their property at 8090 Woolery Way, Assessor’s Parcel Number 

007-131-24, located in a portion of the southeast ¼ of Section 14, Township 19N, Range 27E, 

M.D.B.&M. The first easement is a sixty-foot public roadway easement located along the 

western boundary of the property where two existing railroad spurs are situated. The second 

easement is a thirty-foot wide non-exclusive easement for roadway purposes, running north 

and south in the eastern half of the property, then along the northern border tying into the first 

easement. The third easement is a non-exclusive easement and right-of-way for emergency 

vehicle access purposes, adjacent to the first easement at the southwest corner of the property. 

The fourth easement is a portion of a sixty-foot public roadway easement for Woolery Way, 

the western 60-feet that runs approximately 168±feet in length, connecting the first easement 

to Woolery Way. 

As no-one was present from New Millennium Building Systems, Director Johnson advised 

the Planning Commission that the applicant owns the parcel to the west where the existing 

New Millennium facility is, at 8200 Woolery Way. They purchased the parcel to the east, 

8090 Woolery Way and will expand the existing facility.  In order to expand, some existing 

easements need to be abandoned so that they don’t construct buildings in an easement.  There 

will no longer be a need for the easements for roadway purposes.   New Millennium would 

like to move their existing guard shack, currently situated west of this property, to the area 

where the emergency turnaround is situated.  This will situate them in a better location to look 

after both of their parcels as well as a neighboring parcel to the south which has experienced 

some vandalism.  Currently trucks drive past the access and the guard shack lets them drive 

past them to turn around and go back where they need to go.  So this shortens the County 
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maintained portion of the road by approximately 168 feet, which the Road Department is 

quite happy about. These easements were established in 1996, with 7.5 foot utility easements 

along all road easements.  We also received correspondence from all of the utility companies 

requesting that we reserve the utility easements for future needs. 

The Commission discussed the fact that normally utility easements are within the road 

easements.  Associate Planner Pereira clarified that the petitioner is only requesting to 

abandon the road easements, not the utility easements.   According to the recorded map there 

in addition to the 7.5 foot power and utility easement along the road easements, there is also a 

ten foot power and utility on exterior boundary, and five foot power and utility easement on 

each interior boundary line.  Deputy D.A.  Mingay reiterated that there are two different 

types of easements being talked about.  Per NRS 278.480 (6)  if utility companies request that 

we reserve the easement for them, the local government is required to set aside the utility 

easements.  The Board of County Commissioners makes this decision. That is the law. 

Member Kohltfarber noted that Woolery Way was a major road going through there—how 

can we abandon that.  Director Johnson reiterated that the petitioners will still let people 

drive past the guard shack and turn around to get where they need to go; the road does not tie 

into another major road, it dead-ends into the New Millennium parcel so it really is not a 

thoroughfare road.  The turnaround that is there is designed so that people could turn around if 

they needed to, they have a guard shack right there, so they don’t mind if they go onto their 

other property to turn around  

For the record, three letters were received regarding this application; from  Matt Gingerich, 

PLS, NV Energy Property Services Manager, dated May 7, 2013 requesting to keep the 

public utility easement existing on the west side of Parcel 2 (see attached, Exhibit “J”).  The 

Recording Secretary read a summary of a letter from Mark Feest, CC Communications 

General Manager, dated  May 7, 2013 stating that they have existing facilities within the 

easements and that the easements on the north and east are needed to serve future 

development (see attached, Exhibit “K”).  The Recording Secretary read a summary of a letter 

from Davis Flatern, Southwest Gas Engineering Manager, dated  May 7, 2013 opposed to 

this request (see attached, Exhibit “L”). 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions; there were none. 

Motion: Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for easement abandonment on 8090 Woolery Way meets the criteria of 

Churchill County Code and will not adversely affect the neighboring parcels.  Therefore I 

move to recommend the approval of the petition for abandonment of public easement to the 

Board of County Commissioners with one requirement that they allow people to turn around 

at the end of the roadway as needed. Action: Approve, Moved by Member Shawn 

Kohltfarber, Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis.  

Chairman Richardson asked for any further discussion.  Member Hill asked if they need to 

mention that the utility easements would remain.  It was determined that the Board of County 

Commissioners would have our minutes and make that decision through their deliberation. 

There being no further discussion, Chairman Richardson called for a vote,  

Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

Chairman Richardson noted that the Planning Commission will recommend approval of this 

request and forward it to the Board of County Commissioners for their May 15
th

 meeting. 
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MAPS 

9:16 pm Reversion to Acreage Map for Patua Project LLC for property located north of 

Hazen, APN 009-251-81 & 82 (Section 21, T20N, R26E) consisting of 25.67 acres and 

605.61± acres of non-water righted property, respectively, in the Industrial land use district.  

Originally, this parcel received a Special Use Permit in October 2010.  In January 2011 they 

divided this parcel into two parcels, and later requested a Boundary Line Adjustment in June 

of 2011.  The owner proposes to revert these two parcels back into one parcel as it was prior 

to 2011. 

Jason Hefner, Associate Project Manager for Gradient Resources at 9670 Gateway Drive, 

Suite 200, Reno, Nevada explained, we are requesting this Reversion of Acreage because 

initially we only wanted to own the property below our power plant.  Then we decided to 

purchase the entire section. 

Member Kohltfarber asked, will the right-of-ways to the small parcel be abandoned as well?  

Angela Fuss of  CFA Inc., at 1150 Corporate Blvd., Reno, Nevada stated that the easements 

would go away because they are no longer needed.  The 60’ access easement through the 

larger parcel, near the western boundary of section will go away along with the 10-foot public 

utility easement around the smaller parcel. 

Associate Planner Pereira summarized that the applicant recorded a parcel map in 2011 to 

create the 25.67-acre parcel to locate the geothermal plant on.  Patua Project LLC has 

subsequently purchased the remaining 605.61-acre parcel and would like to consolidate them 

into one parcel as they originally were.  There will be no adverse effects on the surrounding 

parcels, the majority of which are managed by Bureau of Land Management.  

Motion: Motion to recommend approval of the Reversion to Acreage Map for Patua Project 

LLC for property located north of Hazen, APN 009-251-81 & 82 (Section 21, T20N, R26E to 

the Board of County Commissioners subject to all conditions of Churchill County Code., 

Action: Enter Closed Session, Moved by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Seconded by Member 

Charlotte Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 6). 

NEW BUSINESS 

9:21 p.m. Enel Stillwater II Geothermal Plant monitoring plan 2012 annual report and 

recommendations 

Chris Mahannah of Mahannah and Associates, P.O. Box 2494, Reno, NV 89505 said this 

is the third year of the review of the annual monitoring plan of the Stillwater II Geothermal 

Plant, summarizing and interpreting data collected pursuant to the SUP and approved 

Monitoring Plan.  The SUP required annual monitoring for three years following commercial 

operations, however pursuant to the PC approval of Recommendation 12a last year, annual 

monitoring will continue in lieu of removing the numerical modeling requirement. 

Many of the issues which arose in the reviews of the 2010 and 2011 annual monitoring 

reports have been resolved, however there are a couple of reoccurring minor issues.  Section 

3.5.2, Landowner Reporting, which required Enel to supply each landowner with copies of 

data collected from their wells had not been complied with in 2010, 2011 and in 2012 the 

landowners were not sent their reports until 12 April 2013.   

Condition #13 reiterates to comply with the February 15
th

 submittal date.   These 

reports should be provided to the landowners concurrently with the report deadline to the 

County by 15 February of each year.  Additionally, a copy of the 2012 Monitoring Plan report 

and associated data was not sent to NDEP or NDOM which also occurred in 2010 and 2011.  
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In an email dated 19 April, 2013 to Danny Lazzareschi, it was requested to send the 2012 

annual monitoring report to Mr. Russ Land at NDEP as soon as possible.  Although not a 

requirement in the initial Monitoring Plan, Lowell Price at NDOM expressed an interest in 

receiving copies.  Since NDOM and NDEP both have the ability to hold documents 

confidentially, it would be beneficial to have another secure location for the data to be held 

off site from Enel. 

This report summarizes data collected since commercial start up of Stillwater II in 

October 2009 through December 2012 and provides comparisons with the Base Line Data 

report.  2012 levels of production averaged 5,147 kph which is 30 kph less than 2011 and 

ranged from 2,137 – 5,549 kph.  Injection and Production flows match since nearly all fluid is 

re-injected with the exception of relatively minor flows (20 af) to ponds.  Production 

temperatures for 2012 ranged from 224 – 337 °F and blended production fluids declined about 

10 °F during 2012 to 287 °F or a decline of about 20 °F since startup of Stillwater II in March, 

2009.  Winter blended injection temperatures have also correspondingly declined to 133 - 139 

°F.  Production temperature levels have declined 15 degrees F.    

Static head changes in private geothermal wells from 2011-2012 are generally less 

than 5’ due to the relatively stabilized production & injection flows in 2012.   Western wells 

showed very little change in static head from 2011 – 2012.  As in prior years, 2012 responses 

in private geothermal wells was greater in deeper wells more closely connected with the 

Production Sands aquifer Enel is producing from or injecting into.  There were no discernible 

flowing temperature trends observed in the private geothermal wells and in many cases temps 

are highly dependent on owner operations & flow rates.  Shallow (<50’) domestic wells 

generally had less than 1’ of static head change between 2011 -2012 and appeared to fluctuate 

seasonally with irrigation practices.  Due to corrosion issues and loss of transducers in private 

shallow domestic wells #9 and #41, Enel has requested discontinuation of continuous water 

level measurement in these wells and measure quarterly with an electric tape. 

Recommendation #17 has to do with water level measurements on private wells. I 

recommend that we discontinue continuous water level measurements in private wells #9 and 

#41 and make quarterly manual water level measurements.  

Recommendation #14 relates to mechanical integrity of production wells which was 

addressed in the 2011 review and recommendations.  It is important that all Injection and 

Production wells have functional cement seals to prevent vertical flow between aquifers 

through annuls between the casing and formations and to have casing that isn’t corroded or 

failing.  NDEP requires Mechanical Integrity Testing (MIT) of Enel’s Injection wells every 

five (5) years but NDOM does not require it for Production Wells.  Some of Enel’s Injection 

wells are not pumped or are idle and have significant artesian pressures exceeding 260 psi, 

which raises the same concerns for Production Wells as for Injection Wells.  Additionally 

some of these Production Wells are over 35 years old and may be subject to deterioration.   

In 2012 Recommendation 14 was made which stated: For the 2012 Annual Monitoring 

Plan submission, include a section tabulating the past and future scheduling of MIT testing for 

each Injection well.  Identify any issues found with MIT testing and describe any corrective 

actions requested or completed for each Injection well.  Develop a MIT testing program for 

Production Wells and prioritize based upon age of well, artesian pressures, or other factors 

which may lead to a casing or seal failure.  Work with Churchill County and their Consultant 

to implement the program before February 15, 2013.  Following up on Planning Commission 

actions last year, Eleanor Lockwood reiterated in Ms. Lockwood’s 6 August 2012 letter to 

Enel stating in part: “… we respectfully request you to include in your maintenance schedule 
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some type of testing to verify the safety of these wells ...” This issue was not addressed in the 

2012 annual monitoring report and email communication earlier this year with Mr. Platt on 

this issue resulted in the following response: “We haven’t decided yet on an MIT protocol but 

continue to monitor all our wells multiple times per day while taking rounds”.  I recommend 

the Planning Commission renew Recommendation 14 on this issue to reach compliance.   

Recommendation #18 has to do with reducing water quality sampling in the private 

geothermal wells.  Review of private geothermal well and production well chemistry did not 

reveal any alarming trends, although several anomalies were noted which were consistent 

during 2011 - 2012.  Due to relatively stable water quality results for the private wells, it is 

recommended that the Semi-annual, Level I water quality sampling events be dropped with 

the exception of well #28 and only perform the Annual, Level II water quality sampling on all 

other private wells identified for sampling in the monitoring plan. 

I recommend that we discontinue semi-annual private well sampling for Level I 

constituents for all private wells identified in the monitoring plan except well #28.  Continue 

annual private well sampling for Level II constituents except for copper, radon, thallium, 

tungsten, and gross alpha/beta/gamma which were recommended from removal under 

Recommendation 16 in 2012. Continue Level I and Level II semi-annual and annual water 

quality sampling for all active geothermal production wells. 

Recommendation 19 has to do with the color IR images depicting irrigated acreages.  

The monitoring plan also calls for reporting of irrigated areas and surface water deliveries 

within the project area which has been accomplished with providing color IR images acquired 

from the BOR.  The color IR image provided was acquired in December, 2012.  I am 

requesting that Enel please provide color IR images during the irrigation season, generally 

April – October whenever possible rather than during the non-irrigation season. 

In 2012, additional geothermal exploration drilling occurred in the northeastern 

portion of the project attempting to penetrate faulting in the basalt at depths exceeding 7,000 

feet.  This effort has not yet proved successful for commercial production and therefore there 

are no exploration drilling plans in 2013 to drill the other contemplated basalt production well 

in the southeast portion of the project or the proposed additional injection well in the east – 

central portion of the project.  These deeper basalt completions were anticipated to develop 

additional resource to bring the plant up to the original design capacity of ~7,200 kph.  This 

effort may be renewed at some point in the future however.  It is recommended to continue 

the annual monitoring plan and reporting with the forgoing recommendations which reduce its 

scope and annual cost of maintenance.    

In conclusion, the monitoring and review process is continuing to improve which has 

resulted in studies and monitoring plan data/results which have been beneficial to Enel, 

County and the residents.  It has allowed for operational changes to occur to mitigate impacts.  

I would like to thank the Enel employees I’ve worked with; Mr. Platt, Mr. Rael, and Mr. 

Lazzareschi should be commended for their efforts in compliance and assisting with the 

review process.    

Brad Platt of Enel Green Power at 1755 East Plumb Lane in Reno, Nevada and Bryan 

Stankiewicz, Plant Manager of Enel Green Power Stillwater plant introduced themselves.  

Mr. Platt acknowledged, we did miss our date for NDEP to submit our report; one of the 

reasons was that Chris hadn’t started his review of the report yet. We didn’t want to send him 

the report and then if he wanted changes or modifications we would have to re-send it.  So we 

held it, then he recommended that we go ahead and send it, and we did.  Both NDEP and 

NDOM have copies of the report. The private land owner reports did go out [after meeting it 
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was later discovered the landowner reports had not been sent and were sent after this PC 

meeting]; that was a complete oversight by the guys handling the distribution of the reports.  

That was a mistake on our part and I can promise—that won’t happen again. 

This year, during the data gathering part of 2012 as was the bulk of 2010 and 2011, 

was being done by the geological staff from our Reno office.  Our company is structured 

differently so the geological staff actually works for an Engineering and Construction arm of 

our company, not our Operations and Maintenance arm.  So the heads of the Engineering and 

Construction have advised us to shift those tasks to the Operations and Maintenance side. The 

Stillwater and Salt Wells facilities are actually under our Operations and Maintenance team, 

which has taken over the monitoring.  So in 2013 we have begun to move the data gathering, 

the water collection and sampling to Bryan Stankiewicz, so his team at Stillwater is now the 

ones going out and collecting the data. On the operations and Maintenance side, company-

wide, (we have multitudes of power plants across the U.S. of varying technologies, hydro, 

geothermal, wind, bio-mass), we have instituted several employee safety programs.  These are 

employee owned programs where they are bottom-up safety observation programs where one 

employee will observe another employee perform a maintenance item or a routine task, or will 

watch a third party contractor come in.  Through that program at our various plants we have 

found weaknesses in the ways we do certain things, so it has changed some of our 

management means of how we operate the power plants.  In addition to that, Enel Green 

Power (world-wide) and Enel North America are going through an internal safety audit (with 

our group from Rome, Italy) to try to certify our projects to a ISO-14,000 and 18,000 

certification.  Just recently we have had those audits done locally with our solar project and 

geothermal projects. 

Without going into details, we have had some safety issues come up through our 

Employee Safety Team and Operations and Management audit, and we do have an external 

audit coming up.  Based on those findings, I respectfully request that at this time we table 

discussion of how we proceed forward for 2013 and beyond because of those issues. 

Chairman Richardson asked, do you feel we can accept Chris’s report for 2012 or is 

there more auditing and review that you need to do, or should we postpone taking action on 

this.  Mr. Platt replied, we are fine with the report, we need to finish the audit and we cannot 

fulfill everything that we need to do regarding the data collection and sampling end of it right 

now.  We need to finish the audit, finish the review and then meet to determine a solution, 

because right now the solution is not one that we can fulfill.  Chairman Richardson asked 

Chris Mahannah if he would be comfortable with waiting to allow them to complete that audit 

and come up with some solutions.  Mr. Mahannah asked if he was correct in assuming that 

the collection of data from private monitoring wells has stopped.  Mr. Platt said yes, as of 

April 10
th

 or 11
th

, when the local operations team went out and did a collection with an 

observation team and that is when it stopped.  We need to go through the external audit, 

which will be done at the end of this month.  I’m not sure when final results will come from 

that.  Once we do have those results we can meet with Chris and Michael with what we can 

do to be in compliance. 

Chairman Richardson concluded, based on this uncertainty, I would be more comfortable if 

we postpone accepting this report until we have the information from you to make sure that 

we can comply with all of Chris’s recommendations. 

Member Hill had the following questions: 
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1. When you monitor the wells, you have to physically send someone out and they read what 

the device says?  Mr. Platt confirmed this to be correct and added that they have to 

manipulate the valves, take samples and take readings. 

2. There is no way to put a telemeter in where you can do something by cellular to transfer 

the information from each site, rather than having to send somebody out?  Mr. Platt said, 

that’s a good question, but to get the sample, no there is no way for that.  Some of the data 

we take is flowing data and some of it is from the closed in well, called static data. 

Mr. Mahannah clarified that his recommendation was to only do the private well water 

quality sampling once a year, which obviously would require a person to be right there at the 

well.  A number of these wells are equipped with a solenoid valve that is programmed to shut 

them on and off, pressure is recorded from the pressure-transducer-type device to a data 

logger.  My understanding is that Enel goes out, plugs in a laptop and downloads that data.  I 

just learned of this particular issue today.  My preference is to have the data collection 

continue. But I understand they have some safety concerns that need to be addressed; how 

quickly they can be addressed is a huge unknown.  If they delay, it could mean several months 

of missing data for 2013. Mr. Stankiewicz noted, the data logger still needs to be isolated and 

removed from the geothermal fluid in order to collect the data, so somebody still needs to 

interact from the well to the data logger.  We turn off the valve to do that every time we 

download the data because the logger has to be isolated from the fluid.  We did that as often 

as required by the County or the State.   Mr. Platt said that since this has just transitioned to 

the field office, Bryan won’t know that—I think this was done on a monthly basis, up until 

this point.  One of the problems we experienced in the past was that when waited for longer 

periods (than monthly) to download the data, we would have an error in the logger.  So we 

would have gaps in the data.  We shortened the timeframe to monthly and were able to collect 

better data.  But with this situation, I am not sure. 

Chairman Richardson verified that Enel was willing to make a good faith effort to resolve 

these issues so that you can continue and start collecting the data readings again and comply 

with Chris’s recommendations.  Mr. Platt referred back to the discussion on the MITs, it’s 

the same discussion we had last year.  We didn’t do it last year for multiple reasons: it is not 

required on the maintenance plan because it is not required, regulatory action.  We do it on 

our injection wells every five years, depending upon when the well as approved by NDEP 

into our injection well program.  So every year certain wells come up on that five-year 

rotation.  He gave an example of two issues with the MITs: What kind of test do you do?  

There are multiple test you can run. We ended up doing one last year that was very expensive 

and ended up with data that was not completely conclusive that we had an issue with an 

injection well; NDEP interpreted it one way and we interpreted it another. We had suspected 

vertical movement, not a cracked seal.  Ultimately we came to an agreement that we would 

plug and abandon a well.  He then explained the in-depth process for sealing and abandoning 

a well, which also costs money and time.  Through the follow-up they proved there was no 

issue, it was actually vertical movement, which meant they abandoned a $1.2-Million well 

because of NDEP’s interpretation of that test.  These are very expensive tests when the results 

are interpretive. We didn’t have it in the budget, we don’t have it in the budget again this year.  

We will put in for the next two years budget but we will have to talk with different groups of 

people to determine what type of testing we can do.  I don’t want to just do a test just so I can 

come in here and say we did a test, and everybody‘s happy, but the test does not give us any 

useful information or value to us.  No-one in our group feels comfortable with what kind of 

tests we can do based on what happened last year. 
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Member Kohltfarber went back to the safety program that you had talked about.  As I 

understand, you  couldn’t make a decision at this point regarding going out and doing the 

monitoring of the private wells because you needed somebody to come back and restructure 

some of your safety protocols.  How far out will that extend?  Mr. Platt said it won’t be six 

months or a year; it just happened to go further with the audit group from Rome being there.  

And then we will finish the external audit by the end of the month, but I don’t know how long 

it will take for them to come back with solutions because it will take some discussions to 

figure out how we’re going to deal with.  We will have discussions in the next month before 

we even receive the comments from the external audit.  It was not our intention for this to 

happen just a few days before this meeting; the audit was scheduled and the safety 

observation occurred for the second quarter, which started at the beginning of April when we 

went to go take the data.  Bryan told me, I told management and immediately told Michael 

(K. Johnson) and we set up a meeting regarding that.  It’s just been a very fast moving issue.  

It won’t be a year, but I cannot commit to 60 or 90 days because I don’t know what will 

transpire. 

Chairman Richardson was comfortable with this as long as Enel would make a good faith 

effort to resolve the issues and continue with the monitoring and collection of data to comply 

with this.  He then entertained a motion.  Member Kohltfarber asked Chris if this would 

work for him.  Mr. Mahannah said there would be a gap in the data.  The question is how big 

is that gap going to be?  In this case, the status of those private wells is an issue that is beyond 

Enel’s control.  The safety of those employees is more of a land owner issue, so we may be 

faced with drilling dedicated monitoring wells.  That doesn’t happen overnight and that is an 

expensive option. 

Motion: With the issue raised by Enel, it sounds like we need to postpone accepting the 

report until they get everything hashed out for us.  I would so move. Action: Postpone, 

Moved by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Seconded by Vice Chairman Tom Lammel. 

Member Hill asked for any public comment. 

Michael Weishaupt representing Karl and Betty Weishaupt of 3775 Lawrence Lane, 

commented that their 500’ deep well, if you remember had been having lots of air in the line, 

gas pressure and flashing for six- to eight-months, but for the last couple of months it had 

subsided a bit.  In the past week it has picked up a little again.  We are continually losing 

pressure; it is to the point now that it is barely even flowing artesian.  We are considering 

putting a pump on it.  This will probably mesh with everything Enel is doing as far as 

monitoring and Chris is observing with the data.  I don’t know if there are other issues out 

there that Chris can comment on, but I wanted to make sure you were aware of the situation. 

Mr. Mahannah asked, is this one of the wells Enel has equipped and is monitoring? Neither 

Mr. Weishaupt nor Mr. Stankiewicz was sure if the well was being monitored.   Mr. 

Mahannah said that without knowing, it is difficult to answer.  He reiterated that with the 

wells they are monitoring, we have not seen significant pressure or temperature changes since 

their injection operations have stabilized.  If you recall, 1 ½ - 2 years ago, particularly in the 

southern area, we were seeing some elevated pressure in some of the private geothermal wells 

because they were injecting at higher pressures in some of the southern areas. They have 

shifted most of that to the central and north areas and reduced the injection pressures. 

Vice Chairman Lammel noted this is a 2012 report with recommendations to change for 

2013.  Why wouldn’t we accept that now?  Because we are talking about the lack of 

recordings and data now, not back then.  Chairman Richardson felt that it was because Chris 

has made recommendations for this next year, and Enel is telling us that they cannot collect 
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that data to comply with those conditions.  But they are going through an internal audit to 

determine how they can do it safely and come up with the data that they need to, and they 

don’t want to commit themselves now and have requested more time so they can figure out 

exactly how they can do this safely.  Mr. Platt added, if Chris did not have any new 

recommendations and said to continue with what we are doing now, we would not be able to 

meet those conditions, not for 2012 let alone any future years.  Although the instrumentation 

is still on the wells, we have not been able to have an employee go to that well and collect the 

data.  Since the duties transferred to the O&M arm, it falls under the Safety Program and the 

issue was discovered through the safety audit, which does not pertain to the Engineering and 

Construction arm. 

Member Hill noted, it appears that we are asking for something you cannot do internally.  

Would 60 days be enough for you to come back, or 90 days at the max?  I am not comfortable 

just saying come back whenever you can.  Mr. Mahannah felt that Enel could work with 

Michael and himself and they could come back in 30 days with more meaningful information.  

Mr. Platt stated, I think we can come back with more meaningful information, but I don’t 

think we will be able to have a final decision from the audit within 30 days. I understand the 

open-ended issue. 

After much discussion, the Commission agreed to get monthly updates from Director 

Johnson.  

Chairman Richardson restated the motion, to put off a final decision until we have more 

concrete info from Enel as to how they can comply with the recommendations and conditions 

of the monitoring plan. Member Kohltfarber said he would like to amend his motion to 

include a timeline not extend beyond 1 year, Chairman Richardson seconded the 

amendment.  We can include that this is time sensitive and you agree to complete this as soon 

as you possibly can.  Mr. Platt indicated that the amended motion is acceptable to him.  

Chairman Richardson called for a vote. Vote: Motion carried, (summary: 5 for and 1 

opposed. (Doug Hill)). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Mahannah, Mr. Platt and Mr. Stankiewicz and asked 

them to please use good faith and work with Michael K. Johnson and Chris Mahannah.  We 

look forward to working with you. 

*Public Comments 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments for anything not listed on tonight’s 

agenda.  There were none. 

Planning Department update regarding current issues 

Director Johnson said that he really had no updates tonight.  I have been thinking about a 

workshop meeting for May, but we are not ready with the geothermal regulations. I suggest 

perhaps we don’t have a workshop meeting until June.  The Commission agreed. 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business to come before the Planning Commission, Chairman 

Richardson adjourned the meeting 10:05 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
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Debi Kissick 

Recording Secretary 
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